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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 13, 2015
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:08 a.m., Wednesday, May 13, 2015, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Jim Love.

In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Lane T. Burnett, Lara K. Diettrich (ex-officio), Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John M. Godfrey,  Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Penny Thompson,  Gary L. Anderson, Stephen Swann, Steven T. Jenkins (ex-officio), State Representative Lake Ray; Commissioner Jill D. Haskell (ex-officio) was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant; Melissa Long, Chief, Environmental Quality Division; John Flowe, Barry Cotter, Lavell Greene; Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Bud Para, JEA, Chief Public Affairs Officer;  James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Beth Meyer, Disabled Services Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department;  Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Tom Kallemeyn, Florida Department of Environmental Protection; Geoff Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Mark Rimmer, Riverplace Tower Parking;  John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Kate Hallock, Resident News; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Kevin Kuzel, Executive Council Assistant;  Jessica Morales, Legislative Assistant;   John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the April 5, 2015 monthly meeting.
The first item on the meeting’s agenda was a presentation on underwater seismic air gun testing by Janet Stanko, a representative of the Sierra Club.  The research that Ms. Stanko presented was the work of Oceana.  Founded in 2001, Oceana characterizes itself as the largest international organization focused on ocean conservation.  
Ms. Stanko implored the Jacksonville Waterways Commission to support a resolution that opposed seismic blasting off Florida’s coast in the Atlantic Ocean.  
Ms. Stanko explained what seismic air gun testing entails.  Seismic air gun testing is used to local oil and gas deposits deep below the ocean floor.  A vessel tows a seismic air gun, which shoots extremely loud blasts of compressed air through the ocean and miles under the seafloor, every ten seconds, 24 hours a day, for days to weeks on end.  She explained that blasting can be conducted in the same area by different companies again and again.
To illustrate how loud seismic air gun blasting is, she explained that seismic air testing in water is 100,000 times more intense than a jet engine.

Though in 1982 the Atlantic coastline was declared off limits to oil exploration, in 2011 the Bureau of Ocean Energy Management estimated that there is 2.2 billion barrels of oil in mid and South Atlantic region.  In 2014, the Bureau got the administration approval to open the Atlantic Ocean to seismic testing for oil and gas.
Ms. Stanko pointed out that the area where the air gun seismic testing is targeted is the same area off shore where right whales migrate to calve and where marine life thrives.  She reported how the seismic testing has an adverse impact on marine mammals: loss of hearing; they abandon habitats; interrupts mating and feeding.
At the close of her presentation, Ms. Stanko fielded questions from the panel.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle noted that from his experience, he felt that the United States Navy was very sensitive when it came to sonar and marine life.

Commissioner Gary Anderson asked Ms. Stanko if she was aware of the seismic company’s procedures that take proactive measures to avoid adverse impacts of testing; he contended that the companies are very much aware of their images.  He explained that seismic testing companies make use of advanced technologies.

Council Member John Crescimbeni asked Dr. Quinton White to weigh in on the matter.

Dr. White said that his position was that seismic testing had a significant negative impact on the environment and he therefore opposes seismic air gun blasting.

The Chair noted that the Commission had two resolutions opposing the testing within the body for consideration.  Both Resolutions 2015-349 sponsored by the Administration and Resolution 2015-350 sponsored by Council Member John Crescimbeni opposed seismic air gun testing in the Atlantic Ocean.

Ex-Officio Waterways Commissioner Steven Jenkins noted that the Environmental Protection Board that he represents on the Commission had previously voted to recommend that the City Council go on record opposing seismic air gun testing.
Commissioner Edward Fleming observed that the Commission was hearing only one side of a contentious issue.  He wondered where industry’s input is.
Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, reported that the National Marine Fisheries Service has gone on record opposing seismic testing during the period that right whales are calving. 
Council Member Don Redman said that he is in agreement with the sentiments expressed earlier by Commissioner Fleming; we are only hearing one side of the debate.  Until we hear from the other side, Mr. Redman indicated that he would be voting “no” on the resolution.

The Commission voted on Resolution 2015-350, sponsored by Council Member John Crescimbeni that opposes seismic air gun testing in the Atlantic Ocean.  The Commission voted 9-1 (Fleming) to approve the resolution.

The Commission proceeded to vote on Resolution 2014-349, sponsored by the Administration that opposes seismic air gun testing in the Atlantic Ocean.  The Commission voted 1-9 (Thompson) in opposition to the resolution.
The Commission next heard a presentation on Shellfish Harvesting by Betsy Deuerling, Environmental Quality Division, Regulatory Compliance Department.

Ms. Deuerling’s PowerPoint presentation began by noting that in January 1996, shellfish beds in Duval County shellfish areas were classified as prohibited from harvesting owing to the presence of fecal coliform pollution.  She indicated that the Jacksonville Waterways Commission had previously expressed interest in re-opening shellfish harvesting in the area.  In 2010, Waterways Commission Scott Shine headed a subcommittee that probed the matter.  The Environmental Protection Division had previously made a presentation to the Waterways Commission on shellfish harvesting and reported that conducting a preliminary study would incur an expense in the amount of $235,440.  Funding could not be identified for such a study.
Ms. Deuerling’s presentation covered management plans for shellfish areas and harvesting area classifications (e.g., approved, conditionally approved, restricted, conditionally restricted, prohibited).  The Environmental Quality Division began sampling waters for potential oyster beds in December 2013.  Samplings from monthly EQD boating trips were submitted to the Division’s laboratory for analysis.

Ms. Deureling explained graphs that depicted shellfish bed fecal coliform at various sites in the County.   Council Member John Crescimbeni cited the high percentage numbers for Sisters Creek and inquired as to a potential source.  It was suggested that the high numbers could represent failing septic tanks as sources of the high concentration of fecal coliform.
Ms. Deuerling suggested that the Waterways Commission invite Jillian Fleiger to a Commission meeting.  Ms. Fleiger is with the State of Florida’s Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services Department, Aquiculture Section, Oyster Bed Protection unit.

Dr. Quinton White observed that cleaner oyster beds mean better fishing opportunities.
The Waterways Commission next heard a presentation on the St. Johns River Taxi Vision for Future Expansion by Heather Surface of the Lakeshore Marine Services.  Lakeshore Marine Services currently contracts with the City of Jacksonville for water taxi service.
Ms. Surface explained the drop in the water taxi’s ridership this year.  She attributed the loss of ridership to several factors: the construction work on the Southbank Riverwalk closed that venue; the current St. Johns River water taxi service does not have many destinations; more destinations are needed.  She suggested that a more successful taxi service could connect the Southbank with Brooklyn since Brooklyn is now thriving.

In her PowerPoint, Ms. Surface described numerous destination points on the river that the water taxi could potentially service with the financial assistance of corporate sponsors and support from the City.
Council Member John Crescimbeni asked Tera Meeks, Chief, Marine and Natural Resources, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department, if the water taxi service is considered a service that the City provides or as a solely private operation.  Mr. Crescimbeni suggested that there are numerous advantages in having the ferry service operate under the City’s umbrella.  He suggested that the water taxi could be under the Downtown Investment Authority or under the direction of a taxi commission.  With regard to the latter suggestion, Mr. Crescimbeni referenced the St. Johns River Ferry Commission noting, for instance, that the fuel for the ferry is purchased at a much less expensive rate owing to its operating under the City’s purview.  He contended that this is the direction that the water taxi service should move.

Commissioner-ex officio Lara Diettrich asked Ms. Surface is she had had an opportunity to discuss the water taxi service situation with Aundra Wallace, CEO, Downtown Investment Authority; she referenced a Community Redevelopment Plan that Mr. Wallace was instrumental in developing.  Ms. Diettrich further suggested that the water taxi service could benefit by providing discounts to downtown employees, discounts for the apartment complex residents on the Southbank; she envisioned potential ridership increasing when the Healthy Town development at the former JEA site on the Southbank reaches fruition. 
Ms. Surface indicated that she had, in fact, had occasion to meet with Mr. Wallace.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges suggested that the Commission have a presentation on the community redevelopment plan that Ms. Diettrich referenced.
Dr. White noted that there is a FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) funded waterfront master plan that is about to get underway.

Council Member John Crescimbeni requested Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to draft a resolution expressing the Jacksonville Waterways Commission’s interest and support for a private-public endeavor to continue water taxi service on the St. Johns River in downtown Jacksonville.
In his monthly report on the status of the St. Johns River, Dr. Quinton White reported that the water is warming up, that it was 81º at Jacksonville University.  He credited the use of the JaxPort sensors for much of the river quality data.  Dr. White reported that the dolphin fatalities that he had previously discussed have largely subsided.
Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that there had been a perinatal manatee fatality on April 20th near the Ortega Yacht Club.  In a recent aerial survey, Dr. Pinto reported that he counted 68 manatees in the area.

 Before leaving the meeting earlier, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, indicated that she would be forwarding a written report on the items that she had wanted to discuss with the Commission.

In Old Business, Commissioner Edward Fleming wanted to know if there was any follow-up on the suggestion of apps for the East Coast Railroad when the Commission had the matter of the railroad bridge on its agenda at a previous meeting. It was suggested that the Florida East Coast Railroad representatives be invited back.
In Public Comments, John Nooney remarked on recent Florida Times-Union articles, the issue of access to Hogan’s Creek, the water taxi, downtown docking facilities, and the FIND funded waterfront master plan that Dr. White had referenced.
There being no further business, meeting was adjourned at 11:58 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

06.09.15
�








5

